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Board Meeting Minutes

July 21, 2024
3:00pm 
OSAA office: 
25200 SW Parkway Ave
Wilsonville, Oregon 97070

Zoom: 
https://us02web.zoom.us/j/85700134560?pwd=TS9zY05maHBrWEhySnVYYmJrQVBTQT09 




1- Roll call of Board Members – 
a. Present – Gibby Reynolds, Jerry Westfall, Roger Hall, Phil Sutton, Marie VerMeer, Susie Hammond, Billy Fields, Matt Lydum, Scott Phoenix, Carl Sniffen, LaKadron Ivery, Debi Hansen, Lynn Brown, Carol McLatchie, 
b. Excused – Pete Castro, Jay Miles
c. Membership Observers – Mark Bednarski, Bob Latham

2- Approval of May Board Minutes – Roger made a motion to accept the minutes. Marie 2nd. No discussion. Minutes are approved. 
3- Jay’s proposal – Interim president – The USATF Oregon Board will accept Jay’s his resignation. Gibby proposes that instead of adding an interim president, the 1st Vice Chair fulfills the remainder of the term with the support of the association secretary. Roger 2nd the motion. The board unanimously agreed that an interim president will not be selected.   
4- Championship Meets Recap – Scott provided information that he gathered about the Region 13 Meet. 
a. Missing implement – A shot put went missing during the Region 13. Scott agreed to replace the shot. Susie made a motion to pay for the missing shot. Roger 2nd. Scott abstained from the vote. The board voted to approve the purchase, with one abstention.  Lynn will follow up with the parents to complete the purchase. 
5- Championship Meet Flow Chart – Jerry provided information for the Games Committee. Scott proposed creating a games committee to create SOP of how to prepare for a meet. Marie 2nd The meeting will be replacing the Competition Committee. Moving the Meeting to 2nd Sunday of every month at 7pm. Link will be sent to the whole board. 
6- Open/Masters Meet August 17th, Rex Putnam HS – Lynn and Roger have been working to set up this meet. Scott has secured Officials and has been working with Roger to secure volunteers. 
7- Phil’s proposal – 2025 Championship Meet collaborations – There are several Meets that are available in 2025 that USATF Oregon could partner with to increase the number of our Championships available. Lynn made a motion that Phil start communicating with other entities to start collaborating for our 2025 Championships. 
8- Communications – Please start responding to communications within 24 hours. Phil sends approval requests, please respond promptly to prevent delays in effective communications to our members. 
9- Annual Meeting Delegate Criteria – The Board will meet at the end of August or early September to discuss funding that will be offered to interested delegates. 
10- Election update – 
a. President – Lynn, Gibby, Roger has all been nominated for the position. Gibby and Roger have declined their nominations. 
b. 2nd Vice President – Debi would like to maintain her position. As of yet, no one has expressed interest in this position. 
11- New Business – 
a. Matt – has been working on bringing a Level 2 USATF Coaches’ Clinic to Portland. Possibly at Concordia College. He will submit a bid when applications become available. 





Motion to adjourn the meeting made by Susie. Matt 2nd. Meeting adjourned. 



Respectfully submitted by Lynn Brown
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 Date: June 30, 2024
Monthly Report:
           
             As of June 30, 2024:
	General Account is: $82,807.60
	Officials Account is: $1,962.20
	Savings Account is: $16,084.98
	Total: $100,854.78

            USATF Oregon Association Treasurer, 

   
            Peter N. Castro
            PC nautaboy@comcast.net (360)909-7289
	
	


Long Distance Running Committee Report
July 15th, 2014 

As the Long-Distance Running (LDR) Chair for the Oregon Association, I am committed to enhancing and growing our LDR community. Over the past two years in this position, I have been working to understand the full scope of my responsibilities and develop a strategic plan for our community's growth.

Current Efforts:
I am actively reaching out to LDR members from other associations to gather guidance and recommendations on best practices and successful initiatives. This outreach aims to provide a comprehensive understanding of what has worked well in other regions and how we can adapt those strategies to benefit our own community.

Future Plans:
While I have two meets in mind that I would like to consider organizing for 2025, I recognize the importance of fully understanding my role and responsibilities before moving forward with these plans. It is crucial to ensure that any events we host are well-organized and contribute meaningfully to the growth and engagement of our LDR community.

Next Steps:
· Continue gathering insights and recommendations from other LDR members and associations.
· Develop a clear understanding of the LDR Chair's role and responsibilities.
· Formulate a strategic plan for organizing future meets and events.
· Foster communication and collaboration within our association to ensure alignment and support for our initiatives.

I appreciate your patience and support as I work through this learning phase and look forward to implementing effective strategies to grow and strengthen our LDR community.

Respectfully submitted,

Susie Hammond 
LDR Chair, Oregon Association



Oregon Association USA Track & Field
Submitted by Matt Lydum
July 21, 2024
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Level 1
new hybrid (asynchronous/synchronous) format for the certificate
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Applied for Oregon Association In-person Events Level 1 at Canby HS Feb 15-16, 2025 (Presidents Day).

In-person Events Level 1: August 17-18, 2024, Eastern Time Zone, location TBA

Cross Country Specialist Course

July 19 – 20, 2024		Zoom
August 2-3, 2024		Zoom
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Membership Report

Membership: 3277
Clubs: 78
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USATF OREGON ASSOCIATION RACE WALK COMMITTEE
JULY 2024 COMMITTEE REPORT – 7/18/2024
Completed Activities:
· Marie supported the Portland Masters Classic as Chief Judge for the 3K Race Walk and Power Walks.  We had a total of 17 competitors across the 2 events.  A wonderful turnout; last year we had 1 competitor in the Race Walk!
· Roger and Marie both were involved (Roger was VERY involved) in the JO State and Regional Meets hosted at Mt. Hood Community College, including officiating the Regional JO Race Walks (sadly, we have no race walkers in the State Meet).  
· Marie was a judge on  024 Olympic Trials Race Walk Crew and Roger volunteered as the Penalty Zone Coordinator.  Also had two Masters race walkers that volunteered to assist – Deb Bridges as assistant to the Recorder and Karla Snyder as Card Runner (riding her bike).  Very glad to have their help!  
· Provided updated 2024 event information and content to Phil Sutton for refreshing the USATF Oregon Race Walk web page, including content for 2024 Association Open and Masters Championship Meet Non-Championship 5K coming up on August 17.  

In Process/Continuing/Upcoming Activities

· Support Washington State Senior Games Race Walk and Power Walk events on July 27.  Roger and Marie are both judging.
· Support Oregon Senior Games Race Walk and Power Walk events on August 10.  Roger, Marie and Maureen Robeson are judging. 
· Support Oregon Association Non-Championship 5K on August 17.  
· Select recipients for 2024 Race Walk Awards for presentation at the Annual Meeting on 9/15.
· Marie and Roger are continuing to define an in-person Race Walk officials clinic that would be part classroom, part “live” experience officiating on the track.  This likely will be held in the fall or winter (align with recertification).  Another Association does a 1 day event that includes clinics for athletes and officials and an 800 and 1500M event for athletes to test their skills and officials to practice so may try to model something similar for Oregon.  
· Continue to provide updated event information (results, event times, etc.) to Phil Sutton for addition to the Race Walk Page on the USATF Oregon website.  
· Hold monthly one-hour Race Walk Judging/Officiating reviews via Zoom – we’ll start these again in the fall.  Clinic was designed as a basic overview and review and Q&A session.  
· Start organization for Race Walk Judge/Official certification and recertification activities for 2025 – 2028 Olympiad.   
· 10K Association RW Championship will be held at Rex Putnam on 9/22.  Plan is to make this a Regional Championship.
Other Items: 
· None to report.

Respectfully submitted,

Marie VerMeer
USATF Oregon Race Walk Chair








Oregon High School Invite at Rex Putnam High School
May 25, 2024
Cancelled

USATF Oregon Association JO Event at Mt Hood Community College
June 22-23, 2024

USATF Region 13 JO Championship at Mt Hood Community College
July 4-7, 2024
1800+ athletes participated
Temperatures above 90 degrees

USATF JO National Championship at Texas A&M University (College Station)
July 21-27, 2024

For the most part, we were coming off the club meets in March and April, preparing for the Association and Region 13 Championships in June and July.  

Both Association and Region 13 Championships were contested on very hot days.  The meets required us to go above and beyond to keep everyone (Athletes and Meet Management) safe and hydrated from the heat.  Special thanks goes out to Fernando (Mt Hood Track & Field Head Coach) for his exceeding help during these championships.  Without him, I believe this meet would not have run efficiently at all.

The National JO Championship starts July 21st.  There will be students from all over the US competing in this 7 day event. 

I will start back attending the zoom of Jacci White on the 10th of each month (schedule permitting)

I have not been able to attend zoom meetings set up by Robin Beamon due to the time disparity.  As we youth chairs continue to voice that the time she has chosen doesn’t work for the majority of youth chairs here in the west, she would adjust the time.

As we move forward, I am looking to improve the quality of the reports turned in with more details of the events that have happened

Respectfully Reported,

Billy Fields
USATF Oregon
Youth Chair





Scott Phoenix
COMMENTS/SUGGESTIONS – REGION 13 CHAMPIONSHIPS


Molly Jackson
Just a couple things I was wondering - and this was my first ever JO Regional, so if it's been tried/won't work/against the rules that's fine.
Any chance we could do it more like NCAAs or the Oregon State High School meet where we divide by ages or genders? I was thinking for running events: 8 & unders through 11-12 prelims day one - then 13-14 thru 17-18 prelims Day Two morning. Then a break (hot part of the day?) then littles finals in the afternoon. Then Day Three is bigs finals. Multis and odd events would be interspersed around those things?  Was just my thought... 
Have a cooling (or dry warming - depending on weather) station AWAY from the clerks. The number one argument we had was wrong age groups or genders trying to cool off in our tent. We didn't have the space for that and it came across sour with a few coaches/parents and kids. 
The number 2 problem we had was that a closed track means no one warms up anywhere on the track. It doesn't mean go to the back stretch and do it there while no one is paying attention. It also does not mean that area in front of the clerks tent is ok to practice starts on. There isn't room and it's dangerous. More marshalls (or have the umpires do it?) that know they can tell people to stay off the track would have been helpful. Maureen and I came off as the bad guys because we kept having to tell the same people to stay off the track/out of our tent/etc. Too many bodies and not enough officials that knew they were empowered to help with this.

Over all, I think it went well from our perspective. As a clerk I always call it a win when it isn't clerking that holds things up...  I think I want to become more involved in this stuff - but I will need to extricate myself from McKenzie Track first. I'm already overscheduled! I did the McKenzie Track Zoom from the stands at Heyward while we were setting up the all comers last night!

Molly


Paul Kiehn
On Thu, Jul 11, 2024 at 2:01 PM FAMILY KIEHN <familykiehn@comcast.net> wrote:
Hello Scott,
 
Just a heads up that I will be dialing in as the PNA rep / board member, primarily since Holly isn't available tonight & she asked me to represent (Ed is out hiking somewhere - so he won't be on either).  I thought the meet went pretty well from my Pent. / HJ event perspective, and I didn't have any specific comments.  Having said that, Holly sent me a few things that she would have brought up, and I thought I'd send them to you ahead of the meeting, as I don't want to blind side anyone.  Here's the items she sent me - let me know if you think these are OK topics:
 
1) Team Blackout email / protest.  What we're accustomed to up here is calling a team coach over to the timing tent (generic PA announcement) to have the ref explain to them when there's an issue, such as an athlete or relay team DQ.
 
2) Javelin went very late on Friday, didn't start until after track & triple jump were completed.  Concern about safety as it started getting dark - so the question would be: Once registration closes, reviewing the number of entries and see if the scheduled event start time needs to be adjusted.
 
3) Having Discus & Jav on the track infield has some safety challenges (a couple discs landed on the track), but not sure if there's any other options at Mt. Hood.
 
4) The designated warm up area near the shot rings was on an uneven surface & not the safest, but again - with long throws on the infield, not sure there's a good alternative @ Mt. Hood facility.
 
5) Suggestion to consider re: pre-assigning club volunteers.  As an example, In the Arizona Association, the youth committee puts on a meet every Saturday.  Each club is assigned a specific duty that they cover every week, and they get free entry into the meet.   Proceeds from the meet is divvied up between the clubs.  Any club that does not want to help can opt out, but then they receive none of the profits.
 
I'll primarily just be taking notes for Holly, so PNA can also benefit from any lessons learned for our own meets in the future.  


Susie Hammond
Region 13 Track Meet Summary

I had the pleasure of working the front gate and ensuring a smooth entry process for all
participants and spectators. One of the key aspects that contributed to the event&#39;s success was the use of different colored wristbands for each day—yellow for Friday, green for Saturday, and orange for Sunday. This system was extremely helpful in preventing individuals from attempting to sneak in or claim they had already paid, ensuring that only those who had legitimately paid could access the event.

Based on my experience, I have a few suggestions:
1. Staffing the Front Gate: Having two people at the front gate would improve efficiency.
One person could handle cash or card transactions, while the other distributes wristbands and monitors entry to prevent unauthorized access.

2. Coaches&#39; Wristbands: It would be beneficial to issue wristbands specifically for
coaches. Our association seems to be the only one not doing this. If we can determine the number of verified USATF member coaches in each club, it would streamline entry and reduce line delays.

3. Clear Communication: Ensuring consistent communication is crucial for smooth
operations. During the meet, I received conflicting instructions on handling money, which created some confusion. Trusting our board members to fulfill their responsibilities and providing clear, unified guidance would help avoid such issues in the future.

4. Parking Passes: Implementing laminated color-coded parking passes would prevent
unauthorized parking. We could station a few volunteers at the gate to manage the flow of vehicles and verify passes.

5. Facility Clean-Up: Collective efforts in cleaning up the facility are essential. Despite our exhaustion, it&#39;s important to leave the borrowed venue in excellent condition. More volunteers would expedite the process, allowing everyone to go home sooner.
When I was able to close the front desk towards the start of the last event, I had the opportunity to walk around, check in with team members, and assist with clean-up efforts. This flexibility allowed me to contribute to various aspects of the event and ensure everything ran smoothly.

Overall, the Region 13 track meet was a positive experience, and I believe that with these suggestions, future events can be even more efficient and enjoyable for everyone involved.

Thank you to all the volunteers, organizers, and participants for making this event a success. Your hard work and dedication are greatly appreciated.


John Weyers
1)  I previously mentioned supplying start lists for all Umpires
2)  I may have missed it, but a pre-meet Zoom call would be helpful, especially for Officials who have not been to the venue before.  Where to park, access points, etc.
3)  If possible, provide notification of the meet dates and location earlier in the T&F season, so it is on more officials' radar and more Officials sign up.
4)  Providing a full or partial stipend for Hotel would be of interest to more Officials from out of the area.
5)  Pre-meet notification of the shirt color would be helpful.
6)  A larger hurdle crew would be nice.  There was confusion several times about hurdle heights.  This caused a delay in starting races.
7)  Cone placement for the break line was done by a volunteer, but the cones were not removed after the athletes went by in the 800s.
8)  There was a need for more yellow flags for Umpire use.  
9)  Would be nice to have a couple T&F marshals.  There were a couple near misses by the long jump area, where spectators were standing in lane 1 while a race was in progress.
10)  Having 2 clerks plus a line clerk would help to get athletes checking in more efficiently and getting them out to the starting lines in their proper positions.  Maureen did a fantastic job going solo on Thursday.
11)  There were plenty of snacks and iced drinks to help us through the meet. Nice!
12)  Kudos to the Starters for being proactive in answering athletes' questions and helping to move starting blocks and getting athletes set up and ready for the start of the races.

Scott, I understand how much is involved in organizing a track meet of this size.  Please don't take any of what I've written as criticism or complaints.  These items are merely observations I had during the meet.  All things considered, it was quite an accomplishment to successfully run a meet of this size with so many varied age groups.  

Thanks again for all your efforts during the meet!   If you have any questions, let me know.  Thanks, John W.



Mark Bednarski
Regionals / Meets
· Radios, there shouldn't be a shortage at meets. I can provide more. 
· Existing BAOFENG radios aren't FCC part 90 and we're not falling under Amateur radio part 97 exceptions. The devices won't get legal HOWEVER we can program them to use only the FRS (Free Radio Services) frequencies. I could flash their firmware and make them use only those frequencies.
· Volunteers, we frustrated with our communication the coaches and parents who volunteer the most and keep the track and field youth alive. Before we scold them the signup process should be smooth and quite frankly this process didn't exist at all. I recommend we use one of the 3 leading volunteer signup and management tools instead of reinventing the wheel, with a good user experience we'll get more volunteers, happier volunteers and backups which in turn leads to smoother meets as well as a closer/better relationsihp to coaches and parents. The signup needs to be available as early as possible, several months before the meet with continuous reminders.
It needs to be clear that a waiver is enough to volunteer and safesport isn't a requirement, otherwise we limit the pool of people who always volunteer and exclude parents who want to help out too, but don't want to pay for their own USATF membership and do the certification just for volunteering once or twice.
· Additional to the clerks volunteers to shuttle athletes to their events and hand them over to the starter assistant who instructs and lines them up. If the Starter Assistant runs back and forth he/she isn't able to record start times, track any YB or Green cards as well as check that the right athletes are in the right heat and stay there. Younger athletes benefit a lot from a starter assistant to project calmness and sympathy.
· Protests, there should be one place (i.e. volunteer check in desk) designated to accept WRITTEN complaints with timestamp and accept the $50 fee. This is a purely administrative task and this person then can radio the referee in who can meet up with the coach at this or any other location as appropriate.
· PA announcements, first off the announcer (Mike ?) was nothing short of amazing! The PA should be expanded to the tent and spectator areas, at the 200m start, guest bleachers if operational again, vendor/scoreboard areas. This being 3 or 4 areas is a bit more involved than originally thought, my personal equipment would only be good enough for 2 additional zones, but we can discuss how to solve for more if desired at all.
· Track clerk capacity expansion. More tents, with a designated purpose, basically splitting it into a 3 stage process. Step 1: A marshall only allows entrance to the clerkingg area to athletes who first go to a staging tent where they can put their spikes on if they haven't done so yet and leave their bags behind. Step 2: Followed by the actual sign in clerks, Step 3 the waiting area. Also have a small speaker system that allows the clerks to make announcements to the waiting area.
· Question if the place of clerking is ideal, what do we want to achieve? Have the athletes at their event on time and act as a buffer. What should be important as well is that coaches and parents know how we clerk at this event. They are used to youth meets where it's VERY unorganized and kids spend way too much time in the clerking area, if they know and feel they can rely on a short and efficient clerking they'll be more supportive and ask less questions. Management of expectations can go a long way to make this a better experience for clerks, officials, parents and coaches.
· Where should the clerking area be, there are many options here the two I thought of
· Option A: Add a tent to the 2024 setup to the area the mister station was, towards the steeple chase pit. Fence off the track with one entry point, make sure to not violate any coding regarding emergency exits, I think we don't but I'm no expert. 
· Option B: North of the guest bleachers, which allows fast access to the 100m and 200m line up. for the 400 the athletes can be walked between the north long jump area and javelin
This area has more space available, shade from the trees and possibly power for speakers etc. I'm not sure about the power, it's an assumption based on the storage space under the guest bleachers.
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· Lastly and this might be entirely because I'm 100% new to USATF officiating and I'm grateful for Jerry to put me on the list for Regionals. That process seemed very intransparent to me, there is a separate list you need to secretly apply to and then parts of it get into Reftown but all seems to be behind the scenes at the same time we seemed to wonder why we didn't get enough people. I must miss something here but I typically error on the side of overcommunication, early communication and ask for support early in any process before it's too late. 
Amy Vetter
 + Using averages from this last meet:
If the bar has to be reset 8 times, and the standards have to be changed 12 times, and the final vaulter at the height has consecutive jumps… that one height will take approximately 24-28 minutes.  Adding 10-12 minutes EXTRA time to each height in a competition with 10 progressions needs to be considered - if no record attempts will be made, an additional 10-15 minutes needs to be added to the end of the event if that is going to occur.  You can also count on there being 1-2 athletes that come in very late in the progression that will get the 2 minute run-throughs that actually take 4 minutes because you have to remove and replace the bar.  They will also most likely win the competition and get 5 minutes between their jumps when they choose the heights they want to attempt.
+ Also there needs to be time prior to the start of the event for the official to inspect the poles since they do not go through a weigh in process and are not inspected, we need to be sure they are not jumping on unsafe poles and the current system of running so far behind makes that a problem.   
+ Another issue slowing down the process is allowing the coaches at the pit for the entire hour of warm-ups.  The rules say that they "can assist in finding the mark but cannot assist with technique” but they take that full hour last minute coaching and that slows the warm-up dramatically!
Bottom Line:  
· A regional Youth Pole Vault event will take 3+- hours.  (Not the 2+- given).  
· There needs to be a full hour scheduled for warm-ups for the next event after a 15 minute break for officials where the pit is closed.  (To replace/repair equipment, adjust the collar, remove old markers, etc.)  At the start of the warm-up an official will inspect poles as the athletes take the runway and coaches are available if there are issues.
· The coaches time at the pit needs to be restricted to the 1st 15-20 minutes of the warm-up (approx. 2 run-throughs each) - to help find marks - then leave and let the athletes continue the warm-up.  They need to be told this in writing at the sign up and we will need help enforcing it.
· A reasonable timeline would be:
· 8:30am 13-14 (warm-ups would start at 7:30am)  
· May take a little less time.  Approx. end 11:00-11:15am.  Reset pit & runway, eat/restroom, open at 11:30am for next group.
· 12:30pm 15-16 (warm-up starting at 11:30pm) 
· Approx. end 3:30pm. * There may be record attempts in this age group & it is the largest in numbers.  Reset the pit & runway, restroom, open at 3:45pm for next group.
· 4:45pm 17-18 (warm-up starting at 3:45pm) 
· Approx. end 6:45pm-7:00pm depending on record attempts.  This is usually the smallest group in numbers & most efficient users of time, making them quicker at the end of the day.

Unfortunately I don’t see a way that the Pole Vault event doesn’t monopolize the pit area for the entire day both days.  I do not see an easy way for the Javelin event to run between vault events since the warm-up is a full hour (by rules).  I know that is an issue at MHCC, I would be happy to help lay-out another runway option at the opposite end.


I know according to the sheet we made it through the PV events faster than the 3 hours I think we need - but honestly I feel that they were given a shortened warm-up (because we were already running late) and rushed through, for the same reason.  I don’t think it was an unfair competition, but it could have been more athlete friendly if they weren’t marking javelin runways between jumps and running so far behind that other age group athletes were trying to check in and get time approximations.  
Another thing that would make it run better is if the athletes knew what the opening heights were going to be BEFORE signing up.  This is probably on their coaches, but when I was looking for opening heights to make progression charts I couldn’t find them published anywhere on the JO Site. Saying “starting heights will be 60 cm below the National Standard” means nothing to them if there is no number listed. There were quite a few kids that were nowhere CLOSE to competitive for this meet - coaches should know who to encourage and who to tell to wait till next year.  Having athletes in each group with a PR a full meter+ lower than opening height really slows things down!  They will take all 3 attempts and that means 3 resets, and some are consecutive jumps so that is a HUGE chunk of time.  

I don’t know what we can do about this one but… 
If we are significantly behind schedule like on Sat. with Dave trying to run things, when an athlete wins the competition it should end.  It took an additional 30 minutes to accommodate the one 13-14 girl that was trying to beat her sister’s record when were were already so far over we were 30 minutes into the scheduled time for the next age group.  They started 17-18’s warm-up 15 minutes AFTER their event was scheduled to start, so even with cutting their warm-up time to 30 minutes they started an hour and a half late and we (the officials) had no break at all to run to the bathroom or eat anything.  Coaches were grumbling, athletes were impatient, it was a mess.  
I know what the rules say, when an athlete has won the competition… but the Regional Meet is a National Qualifier first and foremost.  In that the priority has to be in identifying the top 5 athletes to represent the Region and move on, if there is time to let an athlete go for a record at the end etc. great, but we did not have that luxury.  Since that was the 1st event of the day and put us 90 minutes behind it snowballed and affected the other events.
Amy
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